
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of RemarksE20 January 14, 2013 
HONORING MR. GORDON PROUT 

HON. FRANK PALLONE, JR. 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 14, 2013 

Mr. PALLONE. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
commemoration of the life of Mr. Gordon 
Prout. Mr. Prout, a resident of Tinton Falls, 
New Jersey, passed away on December 17, 
2012 after decades of public service as a civil 
engineer for the New Jersey Department of 
Transportation. 

Prior to his 34 years of public service, Mr. 
Prout served his country honorably in the U.S. 
Army Air Corps during World War II. He was 
a navigator on a B–17 Flying Fortress for nine 
missions over Europe before being shot down 
and captured. Consequently, he spent 16 
months as a prisoner in Stalag Luft I in Ger-
many. Mr. Prout successfully returned home 
on the Queen Mary after being liberated by 
the Soviets in May, 1945. 

Mr. Prout is survived by his devoted wife of 
67 years, Anne Bruno Prout; a daughter and 
son-in-law, Judith and Mickey McCabe of 
Monmouth Beach and Bayonne; a son and 
daughter-in-law, Donald and Deborah Prout of 
VA; four grandchildren, Allison McCabe Matto 
and her husband Joseph, Michael McCabe 
and his wife Tina, Derek Prout and his wife 
Jessica and Bryan Prout and his fiancée Tay-
ler Lyttle; and five great-grandchildren, 
Madelyn, Luke, Grace, Aiden and Abigail. 

Mr. Speaker, I sincerely hope that my col-
leagues will join me in honoring Mr. Prout for 
his lifetime of public service to the state of 
New Jersey, and his dedicated service to our 
country. 
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HONORING THE 100TH ANNIVER-
SARY OF THE SAINT PAUL 
CURLING CLUB 

HON. BETTY McCOLLUM 
OF MINNESOTA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 14, 2013 

Ms. MCCOLLUM. Mr. Speaker, today I rise 
to pay tribute to the unique history of the Saint 
Paul Curling Club on the occasion of the 
100th anniversary of the organization. Since 
1912, the club has called Selby Avenue in 
Saint Paul, Minnesota its home. Today, it is 
the largest curling club in the United States 
with more than 1,200 members. 

The sport of curling has a deep and rich his-
tory in Minnesota’s capital city. In 1885 two 
clubs formed under the names of the Saint 
Paul Curling Club and the Nushka Curling 
Club. The first games were played on the fro-
zen Mississippi River near Raspberry Island in 
downtown St. Paul. In 1904 the first Saint Paul 
Curling Club closed and the Capitol City Curl-
ing Club was formed the following year. In 
1912 the Capitol City and Nushka Curling 
Clubs merged to form the current Saint Paul 
Curling Club and the new club took up resi-
dence in its current home on Selby Avenue. 

During its century on Selby Avenue, the 
Saint Paul Curling Club has witnessed many 
changes—seasonal outdoor ice sheets have 
been upgraded to year round indoor refrig-
erated rinks; financial woes and declining 
membership in past decades have given way 

to booming times and a surge in membership; 
and a neighborhood in decline has been re-
born. Throughout all these changes and more, 
the Saint Paul Curling Club has remained at 
470 Selby Avenue. It has not only survived, it 
has invested in painstaking restoration as well 
as expansion of its historic home. Throughout 
its history on Selby Avenue, the Saint Paul 
Curling Club has served as a foundation for 
this neighborhood, which is once again a thriv-
ing residential community and bustling des-
tination for dining, shopping, and socializing. 

Central to the Saint Paul Curling Club is the 
sport of curling. Not only is it the largest curl-
ing club in the U.S., it has frequently played 
host to both national and international com-
petitions. The club has hosted numerous 
bonspiel’s, which are curling tournaments, and 
in 1988 they hosted the USCA Men’s Cham-
pionship. The club is also home to former 
Olympians from the 2010 Vancouver games, 
John Benton and Allison Pottinger. The club 
has helped bring recognition and respect to 
the City of Saint Paul. 

Mr. Speaker, in honor of all the past and 
present members of the Saint Paul Curling 
Club, I am pleased to submit this statement 
for the CONGRESSIONAL RECORD recognizing 
the Centennial Anniversary of this Saint Paul 
landmark. 
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TRIBUTE TO COMMISSIONER JOE 
E. MILLER 

HON. SHELLEY MOORE CAPITO 
OF WEST VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Monday, January 14, 2013 

Mrs. CAPITO. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the career and lifetime achieve-
ments of West Virginia Department of Motor 
Vehicles Commissioner Joe E. Miller. Com-
missioner Miller’s record of public service is 
one of devotion and self sacrifice; both during 
his military career and in his time as a public 
servant. 

Joe Miller began serving his fellow citizens 
in 1958, when he joined the United States Ma-
rine Corps, where he attended Officer Can-
didates School. Over the next twenty years 
Miller would serve two tours in Vietnam and 
receive numerous awards and promotions, be-
fore finally retiring in 1978 at the rank of Lieu-
tenant Colonel. 

In 1997, Miller was appointed to the position 
of Commissioner of the West Virginia Division 
of Motor Vehicles by Governor Cecil Under-
wood and reappointed in 2009 by Governor 
Joe Manchin. Throughout his time as Commis-
sioner, Miller has successfully overseen many 
challenging projects for the Division of Motor 
Vehicles. Highlights of his tenure include West 
Virginia’s compliance with the Real ID Act of 
2005, integration of the Electronic Commercial 
Driver’s License Testing System, and develop-
ment of the division’s Regional Office Plan, 
stating, ‘‘Every citizen in the state should have 
reasonable access to essential DMV serv-
ices.’’ 

Commissioner Miller resides in Putnam 
County with his wife, Darleen S. Miller. He has 
five children, daughters; Jenny, Debbie, Susie, 
Heather (deceased), and one son, Mike. 

Mr. Speaker, the State of West Virginia, and 
indeed, the United States of America owe 
Commissioner Joe E. Miller a debt of gratitude 
for his many years of honorable service. 

34TH ANNUAL DR. MARTIN LU-
THER KING JR. MEMORIAL 
BREAKFAST 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 14, 2013 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, as we cele-
brate the birth of Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. 
and reflect on his life and work, we are re-
minded of the challenges that democracy 
poses to us and the delicate nature of liberty. 
Dr. King’s life, and, unfortunately, his untimely 
death, reminds us that we must continually 
work to secure and protect our freedoms. Dr. 
King, in his courage to act, his willingness to 
meet challenges, and his ability to achieve, 
embodied all that is good and true in the battle 
for liberty. 

The spirit of Dr. King lives on in the citizens 
of communities throughout our nation. It lives 
on in the people whose actions reflect the 
spirit of resolve and achievement that will help 
move our country into the future. I am honored 
to rise today to recognize several individuals 
from Indiana’s First Congressional District, 
who will be recognized during the 34th Annual 
Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Memorial Breakfast 
on Saturday, January 19, 2013, at the Gen-
esis Convention Center in Gary, Indiana. The 
Gary Frontiers Service Club, which was found-
ed in 1952, sponsors this annual breakfast. 

This year, the Gary Frontiers Service Club 
will pay tribute to local individuals who have 
for decades unselfishly contributed to improv-
ing the quality of life for the people of Gary. 
Notably, David D. Chube Sr., MD will be hon-
ored with the prestigious Dr. Martin Luther 
King Jr. Drum Major Award for 2013. Addition-
ally, several individuals will be recognized as 
Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Marchers at this 
year’s breakfast including, Patricia Diana 
DeNeal, Elder Rozelle Hammonds, Pastor Dr. 
Marion J. Johnson Jr., Joseph Slay Jr., and 
Ann West-Walker. Finally, Ferba R. Hines was 
selected as the 2012 Yokefellow of the Year. 

Though very different in nature, the achieve-
ments of each of these individuals reflect 
many of the same attributes that Dr. King pos-
sessed, as well as the values he advocated. 
Like Dr. King, these individuals saw chal-
lenges and faced them with unwavering 
strength and determination. Each one of the 
honored guests’ greatness has been found in 
their willingness to serve with ‘‘a heart full of 
grace and a soul generated by love.’’ They set 
goals and work selflessly to make them a re-
ality. 

Mr. Speaker, I urge you and my other distin-
guished colleagues to join me in commending 
these honorees, as well as the Gary Frontiers 
Service Club officers, President Oliver J. 
Gilliam, Vice President Sean Jones, 1st Vice 
President James Piggee, Recording Secretary 
Linnal Ford, Financial Secretary Sam Frazier, 
Corresponding Secretary Ferba R. Hines, and 
Treasurer/Seventh District Director Floyd Don-
aldson, as well as Breakfast Chairman Clorius 
L. Lay, in addition to all other members of the 
service club for their initiative, determination, 
and dedication to serving the people of North-
west Indiana. 

VerDate Mar 15 2010 02:58 Jan 15, 2013 Jkt 029060 PO 00000 Frm 00002 Fmt 0626 Sfmt 0634 E:\CR\FM\A14JA8.003 E14JAPT1rf
re

de
ric

k 
on

 D
S

K
6V

P
T

V
N

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 



CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of Remarks E21 January 14, 2013 
IN RECOGNITION OF THE CITY OF 

HIGHLAND VILLAGE 

HON. MICHAEL C. BURGESS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 14, 2013 

Mr. BURGESS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate the City of Highland Village as 
they celebrate their 50th Anniversary as an in-
corporated city. 

Highland Village was voted into existence 
by approximately 100 residents on February 
14, 1963, with 53 supporting votes and seven 
opposed. Over the subsequent 50 years the 
5.5 square-mile city has transitioned from a 
small population and weekenders from Dallas 
to the lakeside community that is now home 
for almost 16,000 permanent residents. 

Highland Village has a long history that in-
cludes its role as a hideout in the 1870s for 
the notorious highwayman, Sam Bass, who 
was drawn to the privacy of the trees and hills 
that are unique to much of north Texas. The 
same natural beauty that attracted the infa-
mous also beckoned wealthy Dallasites seek-
ing respite from the city. The growth continued 
and development by groups such as Mobil 
Land Development Corporation transformed 
the small, rural town into a suburban city in 
the 1970s. It eventually became a Home Rule 
City in 1986 as its population surpassed 
5,000. 

Residential expansion led to improvements 
in infrastructure and economic growth. Diver-
sification of the community’s revenue base 
through commercial development led to the 
city’s current vibrant retail market. Roadway 
improvements to FM 407 and the extension of 
FM 2499 as a major north south route which 
will eventually connect DFW Airport with Den-
ton residents has also fostered the commu-
nity’s prosperity. Managing its growth in a con-
servatively fiscal manner, Highland Village 
prioritized services that would enhance and 
preserve the quality of life for residents. As a 
result, current residents enjoy living in a mu-
nicipality identified as the ‘‘Safest City in 
Texas’’, with full-time fire and emergency serv-
ices, an extensive system of community trails 
and membership in the Denton County Trans-
portation Authority with nearby rail connectivity 
to the international commerce hub of Dallas. 

As Highland Village celebrates their 50th 
anniversary, I salute the unique community 
that I and my family have also known as 
home. It is my privilege today to represent the 
City of Highland Village and its residents in 
the U.S. House of Representatives. 
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TRIBUTE TO SUZANNE MCCOLLUM 

HON. HAROLD ROGERS 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 14, 2013 

Mr. ROGERS of Kentucky. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise to pay tribute to Ms. Suzanne C. McCol-
lum for her extraordinary dedication to duty 
and service to the United States of America. 
Ms. McCollum will retire after 28 years of dis-
tinguished service to the Nation as an Army 
Civilian. 

Ms. McCollum began her service as a Clerk 
Typist, GS–1, at the Soldier Support Center- 

National Capital Region. In 1989, she went on 
to serve as a secretary and Congressional Li-
aison Clerk for the 6th Infantry Division (Light), 
Fort Wainwright, Alaska. When she returned 
to Washington, DC in 1992, she briefly worked 
for the Acquisition Management Branch, U.S. 
Total Army Personnel Command, before ac-
cepting a position in the Office of the Chief of 
Legislative Liaison (OCLL), Congressional In-
quiry Division. During this time, Ms. McCollum 
was assigned to ever higher levels of respon-
sibility as her experience and reputation as a 
skilled action officer grew. 

Ms. McCollum received a promotion in the 
Congressional Activities Division, where she 
was responsible for ensuring that Army Senior 
Leader written testimony was provided to the 
Defense Oversight committees in a timely 
manner. She published a key tool for the Army 
in responding to Congress: the Congressional 
Actions Responsibilities Standard Operating 
Procedures. Within a year, she was promoted 
again and asked to become the Legislative 
Assistant to Sergeant Major of the Army Ken-
neth Preston, becoming his sole advisor for all 
congressional affairs matters. In that role, Ms. 
McCollum was responsible for preparing the 
SMA for congressional testimony, providing 
analysis on Congressional interest items and 
legislation related to Soldier and Family 
issues, and keeping him informed on Mem-
bers and Staff in preparation for numerous 
Congressional office calls, events, and trips. 
This was critical to ensure he was able to pro-
vide Members of Congress and their Staff with 
the most current information on Army Pro-
grams. Ms. McCollum most recently served as 
the Deputy Chief of Support Operations Divi-
sion, Army Legislative Liaison. 

Ms. McCollum has continued to remain pas-
sionate about Soldiers, their Families, and en-
suring the quality of life for Service Members 
matches the quality of their service. Through 
her numerous contributions, she has made a 
real and lasting impact towards gaining Con-
gressional trust, confidence, and advocacy for 
the Army. 

Mr. Speaker, on behalf of a grateful Nation, 
I ask my colleagues to join me today in saying 
thank you to Ms. Suzanne C. McCollum for 
her extraordinary dedication to duty and serv-
ice to this country throughout her distinguished 
career as an Army Civilian and we wish her, 
her husband, Army-Retired Colonel Douglas 
McCollum and her daughter, Brennan NoeIle 
Rozmeski; stepdaughters Brooke Ashley and 
Brittany Kay McCollum, all the best in her well 
deserved retirement. 

f 

OPPOSING THE AMERICAN 
TAXPAYER RELIEF ACT 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Monday, January 14, 2013 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to express my extreme disappointment and 
frustration with the agreement Congress 
reached to prevent automatic tax hikes and 
the automatic spending cuts known as se-
questration. After tenuous negotiations which 
skirted the entire legislative process, the 
agreement, officially known as H.R. 8, the 
American Taxpayer Relief Act, is neither bal-
anced, nor comprehensive. Instead, it adds 

nearly $3.97 trillion to the national debt while 
leaving some of the most pressing tax and 
spending issues facing our country unre-
solved. For these reasons, I opposed H.R. 8. 
I will continue to work hard in the hopes that 
my colleagues can be persuaded to avoid a 
repeat performance less than two months from 
now. 

H.R. 8 fails to address our unfavorable fiscal 
situation, and merely delays important deci-
sions that should have already been made. 
Thus, I have grave concerns that its enact-
ment will result in other fevered negotiations 
by the few that will produce new ‘‘com-
promises’’ that are harmful to middle class 
families. With both the debt ceiling and se-
questration still looming, I share Sen. HARKIN’s 
concern that the passage of H.R. 8 may put 
pressure on achieving deficit reductions 
through spending programs that Americans 
have earned. As Sen. HARKIN stated, ‘‘Every 
dollar that wealthy taxpayers do not pay under 
this deal, we will eventually ask Americans of 
modest means to forgo in Social Security, 
Medicare, or Medicaid benefits.’’ 

I am also absolutely appalled that the legis-
lative process has been completely ignored 
throughout this process. We have known for 
24 months that Bush-era tax cuts would expire 
at the end of 2012. We have known for 17 
months that the indiscriminate, across-the- 
board spending cuts known as sequestration 
would take effect at the beginning of this year. 
Yet for all intents and purposes, serious nego-
tiations did not start until after the 2012 elec-
tion, leaving just under two months to craft a 
solution to a massive and complex set of 
problems. To make matters worse, essentially 
five elected officials—first President Obama 
and House Speaker BOEHNER, and later Vice 
President BIDEN, Senate Majority Leader REID, 
and Senate Minority Leader MCCONNELL—ne-
gotiated the so-called compromise, even 
though it affects every American across this 
nation. Our constituents deserve to have their 
interests represented by their Congressional 
Representatives and Senators—the officials 
who they have specifically chosen to represent 
their individual interests. This is a dreadful 
way to legislate, and I sincerely hope that the 
process is not repeated. 

I am extremely frustrated that H.R. 8 is yet 
another unbalanced and ineffective attempt to 
bring our fiscal house in order. I have long 
maintained that the solutions to our nation’s 
fiscal problems must be comprehensive and 
fair. It is the only way we can truly provide a 
sound economy and future for the next gen-
eration. H.R. 8 accomplishes neither of these 
goals. While the law will raise an estimated 
$620 billion over ten years compared to what 
the tax code would have generated if we had 
simply extended all of the Bush-era tax cuts, 
it will ultimately add $3.97 trillion to our debt 
over the next ten years, according to the Con-
gressional Budget Office. Achieving $620 bil-
lion in new revenue while adding nearly $4 tril-
lion to our debt is not effective or proportional. 

I also object to this law because it does 
nothing to reduce spending. When our budget 
was balanced and we had surpluses for four 
years under President Clinton from Fiscal 
Year (FY) 1998 to FY 2001, spending rep-
resented around 18.5 percent of our gross do-
mestic product (GDP), the overall size of the 
economy, and tax revenues represented 
around 20 percent. In 2012 however, spending 
represented an estimated 22.9 percent of 
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